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Capitol Report                     April 18, 2024 
  

  
  

 

Dear Neighbor, 

Today, the House passed SB 727  by the narrowest of margins 
82-69, the exact number of votes needed for passage.  I voted 
NO.  The package provides a massive expansion of taxpayer-
funded vouchers for private schools and nothing but empty 
promises for public education. While the voucher expansion is 
essentially guaranteed, the promises to public schools depend 
on additional funding the state isn’t expected to have and future 
lawmakers aren’t required to provide. The bill as written, only 
provides funding for two years. It also allows for the creation of 
charter schools in Columbia against the objections of the 
Columbia Public Schools and four of the five area state 
representatives. There were good provisions in the bill that 
would raise starting teacher pay to $40,000 annually in 
Missouri, however, when offered as a stand alone bill or 
amendment, the measure was voted down each time by House 
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GOP members.  The bill also provides career ladder 
opportunities for public educators statewide.This is only the 
second bill that was truly agreed to and passed by both 
chambers of the legislature and now moves on to the governor's 
desk where he is expected to sign the bill. 
 
As we only have only four weeks left in the legislative year, the 
senate has yet to take up the Federal Reimbursement 
Allowance (FRA), which issues payments to Medicaid and 
hospitals, the senate has not worked on the budget and neither 
chamber has done anything about sports betting in Missouri. 
 
As time begins to wind down, I expect late night sessions to be 
an occurrence during these final weeks and i will continue to 
work in your best interest. 
 

Yours in Service, 

Rich 

  
  

  
  

  

  
  



 

 

House advances private school 
voucher bill to governor 

  
With no votes to spare, the Missouri House of 
Representative on April 18 granted final passage to 
legislation originally aimed at expanding the state’s private 
school voucher program that was transformed into an 
omnibus education bill in order to secure enough votes. It 
passed on a vote of 82-69, with the bare minimum number 
of “yes” votes constitutionally required for passage. It now 
goes to the governor to be signed into law or vetoed. 
  
Senate Bill 727 started as a 12-page measure limited to 
expanding Missouri’s voucher program, which the 
Republican-controlled legislature first created in 2021. The 
bill would increase the annual cap on the tax credits used to 
fund the program from $50 million to $75 million and open 
participation to all Missouri students, instead of just those 
living in more populous cities or counties as is currently 
allowed. It also would expand eligibility to kids from 
wealthier families earning up to 300 percent of what it takes 
to qualify for the free and reduced lunch program. 
  



The bill ultimately ballooned to dozens of provisions 
spanning 167 pages it order to get it through the Senate, 
which approved it March 14 on a vote of 19-10. Key 
additions call for significantly increasing basic state funding 
for local public school districts and boosting minimum 
starting teacher pay from $25,000 to $40,000 a year. 
  
It also would financially reward districts that continue to hold 
classes five days a week and require local voter approval 
for districts in more populous cities and counties to switch to 
a four-day schedule. Another provision would authorize 
charter schools in Boone County, a provision opposed by 
Democratic lawmakers who represent the county. Charter 
schools currently can operate only in Kansas City, St. Louis 
or in unaccredited districts. 
  
Although many of the new provisions enjoyed widespread 
support, opponents of the bill noted there is no guarantee 
future lawmakers will provide the necessary funding, which 
the state likely won’t even have given expected downturns 
in revenue collections in the coming years. By contrast, the 
tax revenue to be redirected for private school vouchers is 
essentially secured. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  



 

House approves hiking driver, 
vehicle licensing fees 

  
The House of Representatives voted 115-32 in favor of 
imposing a 50 percent increase in the service fees the 
private contractors running the state’s license offices charge 
Missourians for obtaining or renewing driver’s licenses or 
vehicle plates. The legislation now advances to the Senate. 
  
Under House Bill 1775, the service fee for two-year license 
plates or a six-year driver’s license would go from $12 to 
$18. The service fee is in addition to the actual cost of the 
plates or license, the revenue from which goes to the state 
and would not increase under the bill. 
  
Lawmakers last doubled the fee to its current rate just five 
years ago. Supporters of another increase say it’s 
necessary to offset the increased costs of running the 
license offices. Opponents say imposing another large fee 
hike on Missouri motorists isn’t justified. 



  
The bill also includes 14 other provisions loosely relating to 
the Missouri Department of Revenue, which oversees the 
license offices. One would shield from disclosure personal 
information contained in the vehicle or driver registration 
records of current or former judges, law enforcement 
officers or their families. Another would waive fees for 
homeless children to obtain a non-driver state identification 
card. 

 

  
  

 
House endorses mandatory life for 

child sex traffickers 

  
The House of Representatives on an April 16 voice-

vote approved legislation that would lock into the 
Missouri Constitution a mandatory life sentence 

without eligibility for probation and parole for those 
found guilty of child sex trafficking. A second, recorded 

vote is necessary to advance the measure, House 



Joint Resolution 132, to the Senate. 
  

Setting mandatory sentencing requirements in the 
constitution is highly unusual, as the only way to 

subsequently make changes is with another voter-
approved constitutional amendment. If endorsed by 

both legislative chambers, HJR 132 automatically 
would go on the Nov. 5 statewide ballot for voter 

approval. 

 

  
  

 

 
Senate sends emergency 

appropriations bill to governor 

  
The Senate voted 30-2 to grant final passage to a $2.2 

million emergency supplementary appropriations bill 
providing funding for the 200 Missouri National Guard 



soldiers and 22 State Highway Patrol troopers Gov. Mike 
Parson recently ordered to the U.S./Mexico border. 

  
Parson asked for the funding after dispatching Missouri’s 

forces to help maintain order at the border at the request of 
Texas Gov. Gregg Abbott, a fellow Republican. About 250 

Missouri Guard troops are already at the border under 
federal command at the request of President Joe Biden, a 

Democrat. 
  

With the Senate vote, House Bill 2016 became the first bill 
to win final passage during the 2024 legislative session, 
which began Jan. 3 and ends May 17. Once he formally 
gets the bill, Parson will have 15 days to sign it into law.  

 

  
  

 

Dr. Roger Best, president of the University of Central 
Missouri pulled me off the House Floor this week to discuss 

higher education issues.  I am a proud alumnus of UCM. 

 



  

  

 
Sitting senator among dozens of 

late-session appointments 

 

  

Gov. Mike Parson on April 12 announced nearly two 
dozen nominations for state boards and commissions, 
including several involving some of the most sought 

after state government posts. However, as of April 18 
the Senate had yet to move toward confirming any of 

his picks. 
  

The timing of the appointments is unusual given that 
only a few weeks remain before the legislative session 
ends on May 17. With limited time left for the Senate 

confirmation process, nominees are even more 
susceptible than normal to senators using them as 



bargaining chips in legislative negotiations. 
As a result, governors at this point typically wait until 

the Senate adjourns for the year and then make 
recess appointments that allow their picks to begin 

serving immediately, though temporarily, without 
confirmation. However, since Parson’s term ends in 
January, any recess appointments he were to make 

likely would be withdrawn by the new governor before 
the Senate could confirm them. 

  
One of the picks that could have an impact on 

both the session’s final weeks and subsequent 
legislative campaigns is Parson’s selection of 

state Sen. Greg Razer, D-Kansas City, for the State 
Tax Commission. If Razer is confirmed and 

immediately resigns from the Senate, it would 
mean one fewer Democratic senator available to 
hold the chamber floor and block legislation the 
party opposes. Razer had filed to run for a second 

Senate term this year, so his departure could prompt 
some incumbent House members to seek his seat 

and, in turn, require Democrats to find new candidates 
for affected House races. 

  
The other recent nominations include Ann Marie 
Baker, a Springfield bank executive, to the State 

Highways and Transportation Commission, which 
oversees the Missouri Department of Transportation; 
John Mitchell, a civil engineer from Kansas City, to the 

Public Service Commission, the regulatory body for 
state’s investor-owned utilities; and attorney Amy 



Westermann of Walnut Grove for the Administrative 
Hearing Commission, a quasi-judicial board that hears 

disputes involving state regulations. 
  

In addition, Parson nominated Lyda Krewson, a 
Democrat who served as St. Louis mayor from 2017-
2021, for the University of Missouri System Board of 
Curators. He also announced two picks for the State 

Board of Education – Dr. Tawani Ferarini of St. 
Charles, an economics professor at Lindenwood 
University, and Dr. Thomas Prater, a Springfield 

physician. The board governs the Missouri 
Department of Elementary and Secondary Education  

 

 



 

 
Students from Penn Valley travelled to the Capitol to talk 

with their representatives about the needs of higher 
education.  As a retired teacher, I am dedicated to providing 

opportunities and funding for Missouri students.  

 

  



 

 

 

 

COMMUNITY NEWS AND HAPPENINGS 
  

  



 

  

  
  

  

  



 

 
 



 



 



  

  

  
 

  
 
 



The reward has been raised to 
$30,000for Dominic 

  

  
 

  

GREATER KANSAS CITY CRIME STOPPERS 

816-474-TIPS HOTLINE 

  

PRESS RELEASE 

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 

  

FROM:           Det. Kevin Boehm, Crime Stoppers Coordinator 

  

SUBJECT:    Reward Increase – 9 Year Old Dominic Young Homicide 

  



KANSAS CITY, MO ---  The Kansas City, Missouri Police Department and the Greater KC 

Crime Stoppers TIPS Hotline continue to seek information in the January 20, 2018 

homicide of 9 year old Dominic Young Jr. at 71 Highway and Emanuel Cleaver II Blvd.  

  

  Dominic Young Jr. was apparently hit by a stray gunshot while occupying a vehicle 

driven by his father and died as a result of his injuries.  Dominic, his father and brother 

were en route to Grandview at the time.  The vehicle driven by Dominic’s father was hit by 

gunshots from other vehicles apparently engaged in a gunfight according to statements.  

  

  KCPD found a possible crime scene near the intersection where the father said the 

shooting happened.  When the father arrived home in Grandview, Dominic was not 

responsive.  Grandview police initially responded to the father’s home and found the boy 

in critical condition. He was later pronounced dead at a hospital.  

 

 A number of community leaders and organizations including State Representative 

Richard Brown, former City Councilmen Kevin McManus, Scott Taylor, Scott Wagner, 

John Sharp; the City of KCMO and Concord Fortress of Hope Church (Pastor Ron 

Lindsay) have come forward to increase the existing reward in the case up to 

$30,000.00.  Those leaders are available for comment in regard to the case.  

  

  Anyone with information is urged to contact Crime Stoppers Greater Kansas City TIPS 

Hotline at 816-474-TIPS (8477), TIPS may also be submitted electronically 

at www.KCcrimestoppers.com, or by downloading our NEW mobile app, P3TIPS, on Google 

Play or the Apple iOS stores for FREE.  Information leading to an arrest and/or filing of 

charges could be eligible for up to $30,000.00 in reward money.  ALL INFORMATION IS 

ANONYMOUS.  
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* A program of the KC Metropolitan Crime Commission 
  

 
  

My office in Jefferson City is available to assist you with 

questions you may have about state government or 

legislative issues. Please call, email or write anytime. If you 

are unable to reach me, my assistant, Donna Gentzsch is 

ready to help you. If you are in Jefferson City, come by my 

Capitol office in room 134, and introduce yourself. The door 

is always open and I encourage you to visit. 
 

Please forward this email to 

your friends and family who 

want to know how what is 

happening in Jefferson City 

will impact them here at 

home. 
 

  

 

 

  

 

Rep. Richard Brown 

Assistant Minority Floor Leader 

MO House of Representatives 

201 West Capitol Avenue 

Room 134 

Jefferson City, MO  65101 

Phone 

573-751-7639 

Email: 

richard.brown@house.mo.gov 

Please don't hesitate to contact me with any feedback, 

questions or ideas! 

  

Want to change how you receive these emails? 

You can update your preferences or unsubscribe from this list 

 

  
   

  

 

mailto:richard.brown@house.mo.gov
https://fb.us15.list-manage.com/profile?u=ed55b44d3f9e13e58ac88d6a9&id=a6a3a48b55&e=cdb37a4012&c=f94acc6a7a
https://fb.us15.list-manage.com/unsubscribe?u=ed55b44d3f9e13e58ac88d6a9&id=a6a3a48b55&t=b&e=cdb37a4012&c=f94acc6a7a

